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OPINION AND ORDER

The claimant appeals and the respondents cross-appeal

an administrative law judge’s opinion filed May 16, 2014. 

The administrative law judge found that the claimant proved

he was entitled to additional medical treatment.  The

administrative law judge found that the claimant sustained

wage-loss disability in the amount of 12%.  
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After reviewing the entire record de novo, the Full

Commission finds that the claimant did not prove he was

entitled to additional medical treatment.  The Full

Commission finds that the claimant proved he sustained wage-

loss disability in the amount of 25%.  

I.  HISTORY

Jerry Cossey, now age 55, testified that he had a high

school education and had previously worked in a sawmill, a

poultry processing plant, and a construction site.  Mr.

Cossey testified that he became employed with the

respondents, Pepsi Beverage Company, in about 1977.  The

claimant testified that he sold soft drinks, loaded a truck,

and stocked shelves for the respondents.  The claimant’s

work required lifting, bending, and stooping.  

The parties stipulated that the employment relationship

existed on August 9, 1993, and the parties have apparently

agreed that the claimant’s average weekly wage was $788.00. 

The parties stipulated that “the date of the claimant’s

compensable injury was August 9, 1993.”  The claimant

testified on direct examination:

Q.  Will you explain to us how you got injured
while in the employment of Pepsi Beverage Company
back in August of 1993?
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A.  Okay.  Yeah.  I was at a convenience store. 
This is my first stop in the morning.  And I
wheeled everything into the cooler back there and
I was stocking it.  And I reached around to lift
up a case of Pepsi and I heard something pop in
my back there.  And after that, I barely could get
up.  And that’s what happened....

Q.  Where did the pop come from?

A.  It was in my lower back right here   
(indicating).      

Dr. Michael Standefer began treating the claimant on

September 8, 1993:

The patient is a 34-year-old, white male with a
rather lengthy history of intermittent lumbar pain
extending over some 6-7 years.  These pains would
come about on a sporadic basis and usually resolve
within approximately one week.  His current
problem began one month ago when he was lifting
and twisting while picking up cases of Pepsi.  He
noted the abrupt onset of lumbar pain and has had
considerable lumbar pain since that time although
improved....

I have reviewed the patient’s available
radiographic studies.  These are of acceptable
quality and demonstrate findings consistent with
multi-level degenerative disc disease with
associated disc space narrowing, osteophyte 
formation and focal disc protrusion, particularly
at L4-5 and L5-S1, the latter tending to
lateralize to the left.  

I have reviewed my thoughts with the patient.  At
present, his clinical exam is not suggestive of
overt radiculopathy and in view of the widespread
degenerative changes on his x-ray it is unlikely
that any surgical procedure would provide him
with benefit at this juncture.  At present, I
would be inclined to continue conservative care
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with analgesic medication and muscle relaxants. 
He is currently on these medications.  In
addition, will plan to refer him to see Dr.
Schroeder of the Department of Physical Medicine
and Rehabilitation at Fort Smith Rehabilitation
Hospital for an exercise program for the low back
and also for further more detailed assessment by a
work hardening program....

Current medications include Flexeril, Valium and
Orudis.  I have advised the patient to continue
with these medications apart from the Valium which
he should discontinue....He should remain off work
for the time being and should avoid heavy lifting
and repetitive bending.  Otherwise, he may be out
and around and increase his level of activity in
terms of walking.  

The claimant participated in a Functional Capacity

Evaluation on December 16, 1993, with the following summary:

Due to inconsistencies noted between the WEST
bilateral lift, the dynamic lift utilizing the BTE
with attachment #191 and static leg strength, it
is not felt that Mr. Cossey gave his maximal
effort during the lifting portions of this
evaluation.  This along with the inconsistencies
noted during the Maximal Voluntary Effort
Assessment, it is not felt that the values
obtained in this report are valid.  However, based
on these values, he would qualify for work
classified by the U.S. Department of Labor as
“Light”.  The U.S. Department of Labor defines
“Light Work” as exerting up to 20 pounds
occasionally and/or up to 10 pounds of force
frequently, and/or a negligible amount of force
constantly to move objects....

Due to consistency testing and cross checking
between various tests, it is not felt that Mr.
Cossey gave his maximal effort during this
evaluation, probably due to pain focusing.  Based
on a comparison between those functional
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tolerances which Mr. Cossey states are required of
him to perform his duties at Pepsi Cola, and
those functional tolerances which he demonstrated
here today, it is felt that a match does not exist
at this time.  However, it is the recommendation
of the therapists treating Mr. Cossey that he
return to work at restricted work level for a
short period of time, then possibly return to full
duties with specific job modifications.  

Dr. Standefer reported on January 19, 1994:

This patient returns to the clinic in routine
followup.  In the interim since the previous
clinic visit he has done well.  Although he notes
considerable improvement compared to his initial
condition, he does not feel he can resume his
previous employment at Pepsi Cola.  I am inclined
to agree with him in this regard, as it will be
most important in the future for him to avoid
heavy lifting and repeated bending.  I have
reviewed this with him on numerous occasions and
as in the past, I believe that he should seriously
entertain alternative occupations or
alternatively, vocational technological school for
job retraining or resumption of higher education
in the form of college.  At present, his clinical
exam is normal with no evidence of overt
radiculopathy.  His straight leg raising is
negative bilaterally.  Gait is unremarkable. The
patient should treat his residual pain with non-
narcotic medications such as Advil or Nuprin or
alternatively Toradol.  He should avoid heavy
lifting (i.e., no more than 25 to 35 pounds and
only then on occasion) and also he should avoid
repeated bending, if at all possible.  
Permanent impair (sic) rating is felt to be 10% as
regards to body as a whole.  The patient is
released from the clinic as of today and may
return as needed.

The claimant testified that he was physically unable to

return to work as a route salesman for the respondent-
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employer.  The claimant testified that he “bid off on a

merchandising” job for the respondent-employer, but that the

respondents would not allow him to return to work in that

capacity.    

Dr. Standefer’s impression on January 24, 1995 was “1. 

MULTI-LEVEL LUMBAR DISC DISEASE MANIFEST AS LOW BACK AND

INTERMITTENT LOWER EXTREMITY PAIN.  PLAN: Recommendations

remain as previously outlined.  The patient is released from

clinic and may return as needed.  I have advised him to

attempt to take as little medication as possible and wean

himself from the Daypro and Fiorinal.  The patient is

released from clinic as of today and may return as needed.” 

The claimant followed up with Dr. Standefer on May 8,

1995: “In the interim since discharge from St. Edward’s

Hospital, he has noted substantial improvement in terms of

his complaints of low back pain.  Overall, he feels much

improved.  His current medication includes Toradol 10 mg.

p.o. t.i.d. as needed.  Overall, he feels that he is back to

his baseline level of activity....I will also provide the

patient with a prescription for physical therapy for heat

treatment, ultrasound and massage to the lumbar spine three

times per week for the next month and physical therapy for
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instruction and exercises for the low back and lower

extremities three times a week for the next month. 

Hopefully, this will expedite his recovery.”    

A representative of North Winds Investigations, Inc.

reported on August 3, 1995:

Jerry Cossey reportedly injured his back August 1,
1993.  As a result of this injury the subject
claims he can no longer work or do anything due to
the extreme pain and disability.  An investigation
was requested to determine the subject’s
activities and the extent of his disability.

Investigation:

An investigation of Jerry Cossey commenced on July
24, 1995 and continued through August 2, 1995.  As
a result of the investigation, it was determined
that the subject is capable of weed eating his
yard, repetitious bending, working on his
vehicle, carrying heavy objects without showing
any signs of pain, stiffness, or disability.  

The claimant followed up with Dr. Standefer on October

27, 1995: “He is having some residual back pain as outlined

in previous records but really is no worse or better than in

months gone by.  From my viewpoint, the patient is doing

about as well as can be expected.  His exam betrays no

evidence of focal neurologic impairment and other

abnormalities such as straight leg raising, paraspinal

muscle spasms, or scoliosis are not present....The mainstay

of therapy for him will continue to be non-narcotic anti-
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inflammatory medication and caution with maneuvers such as

lifting and bending.  I plan to release the patient from

clinic as of today.  He may return as needed.”      

Dr. Standefer signed a Form AR-3, Physician’s Report on

or about January 11, 1996 and assigned the claimant a 10%

permanent impairment rating.  The parties stipulated that

“the respondents accept liability for permanent partial

disability in the amount of 10% to the body as a whole.”  

Dr. Standefer stated on April 24, 1996, “This patient

returns to the clinic basically to have disability forms

completed.  Overall, there has been no untoward change in

his exam or symptoms.  I have advised him that he really

needs to pursue higher education and reenter the job market

rather than languishing at home.  At present he is not in

school and not working.  We will complete his disability

forms as requested.”

The claimant followed up with Dr. Standefer on October

30, 1996: “He continues to suffer from chronic and midline

lumbar pain.  His previous radiographic studies have been

reviewed and demonstrate findings consistent with

degenerative disc disease at multiple levels.  In addition,

there is focal L4-5 disc protrusion of substantial portion. 
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This is midline....At present, conservative care will be the

mainstay of therapy for him.  He has sufficient underlying

lumbar disc disease to account for his pain.  However, I do

not believe that he would be benefitted from surgery at this

stage.”

The claimant followed up with Dr. Standefer on March

31, 1997, August 2, 1998, and  November 18, 1997.  Dr.

Standefer stated on February 2, 1999, “I would advise

repeating his MR scan to be absolutely certain that there

has been no untoward change in symptoms that would indicate

potential benefit from surgery.”  Dr. Standefer reported on

March 23, 1999, “He has had a recent MR scan which

demonstrates multilevel degenerative change in the disc as

well as focal protrusion of disc material at L2-3 with

lateralization to the right and similar findings at L4-5,

although not as severe.  At present we are going to advise

continued conservative care.”  

The claimant followed up with Dr. Standefer on October

6, 1999: “At present continued conservative care will remain

the mainstay of therapy for him.  Although he has low back

and associated intermittent lower extremity pain he has no

evidence of overt radiculopathy on clinical exam and for
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this reason continued conservative care should remain the

mainstay of therapy for him.  I have advised him of this. 

Exercise program, walking program, utilization of anti-

inflammatory medication and avoidance of activities that

clearly worsen the pain will remain the mainstay of therapy

for him.”  

Dr. Standefer stated on February 24, 2000, “I am going

to recommend a followup MR scan of the lumbar spine.  At

present I really do not seen evidence of an obvious new

neurosurgical problem.”  Dr. John R. Swicegood performed an

L4 epidural steroid injection on March 22, 2000.  The post-

procedure diagnosis was “Long standing lumbosacral spine

pain secondary to multilevel lumbar disc bulges.”  Dr.

Swicegood performed an L3-4 epidural steroid injection on

May 8, 2000.

The claimant followed up with Dr. Standefer on December

19, 2000: “His more recent scans have shown multilevel

degenerative arthritic changes in the spine as well as disc

bulging/protrusion at L4-5 and L5-S1 and also focal disc

protrusion at L2-3.  The latter finding seems sufficiently

severe that it could be a major contributor to his pain.  I

am going to recommend that he get a followup MR scan to
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compare with the previous studies conducted in February 1999

and in March 2000.  He is undergoing work hardening program

and this is certainly reasonable.”    

The claimant participated in a Functional Capacity

Evaluation on December 21, 2000:

The results indicate that Mr. Cossey is able to
work at the LIGHT Physical Demand Level for a 4
hour day according to the Dictionary of
Occupational Titles, U.S. Department of Labor,
1991....Mr. Cossey has a 58% Functional
Strength Deficit, a Significant Deficit.  This
indicates that Mr. Cossey’s impairment is having a
significant impact on his functional ability.  The
results are classified as Valid....
Mr. Cossey did not demonstrate any
symptom/disability exaggeration behavior by
our criteria and he scored 0/5 by Waddell’s and
0/21 by Korbon’s protocols indicating that non
organic signs are not present.  He passed 45/52
validity criteria during the FCE, 87%, which
suggests good effort and valid results which
can be used for medical and vocational planning.

The claimant followed up with Dr. Standefer on April

15, 2002:

He recently had a flare up of back pain which was
quite severe for him.  He attended the Emergency
Ward and actually had an MR scan of the lumbar
spine which demonstrated his known multilevel
degenerative disc disease as well as a focal disc
protrusion at L4-5 which was felt to be central in
nature and associated with moderately severe canal
stenosis.  I have reviewed the study and the
findings are certainly bonafide and do appear
worse than in the past.  I have reviewed this
with the patient.  I believe at this time a
continued conservative approach is justifiable for
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him.  He has had problems with chronic back pain
for many years and this is certainly based on his
underlying degenerative change.  He has
functioned well in a setting of limited lifting
and bending and I would continue to advise this
approach.  He responded very nicely to lumbar
epidural steroid injection in the past and I
believe we are going to arrange for him to have an
additional injection to see if this well help ease
his residual back pain.  If his symptoms worsen we
may well have to consider surgery....

Dr. Standefer noted on September 9, 2002, “I am going

to recommend a follow-up MR scan of the lumbar spine to more

fully and completely evaluate the overall appearance of the

lumbar spine.  This patient has chronic back pain which

really has never responded to conventional conservative

measures in terms of absolute pain relief.  Overall, I

suspect that continued conservative care remains the best

stay of therapy for him however, because of the absence of

overt neurologic impairment or clear-cut signs of overt

mechanical instability on radiographic studies.”      

Dr. Standefer reported on January 14, 2003, “He has had

intermittent back pain as outlined in our previous records. 

He is having some muscle spasm which is quite severe at

least at times.  From my viewpoint, the patient is doing

about as well as can be expected.  He does have underlying

degenerative lumbar spondylosis and this is sufficiently
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severe to account for his complaints, however, he really

does not have evidence of overt radiculopathy on clinical

exam and I remain hesitant to recommend surgical treatment

for his back pain.”  

Dr. D. Luke Knox provided an Independent Medical

Evaluation on June 13, 2003:

Mr. Cossey is a 44-year-old, left-handed white
male who has a history of a work-related injury
occurring 10 years ago.  He was apparently a route
salesman working for Pepsi Cola when he was
stacking coolers at a store, lifting and
twisting with a case of beverage when he felt
something pop in his low back.

He has been seen by Dr. Michael Standefer in the
past, and he has undergone multiple MRI scans and
x-rays in the past.  He has also undergone
continued conservative spine care including
epidural steroids....He continues to have
significant back pain radiating into his left hip
into his leg, but not particularly into the back
or front, but into the middle of his leg....

ASSESSMENT: Mr. Cossey presents a clinical
syndrome of continuing back and leg discomfort
related to his Workers’ Compensation injury ten
years ago.

SUMMARY/RECOMMENDATIONS: At this point, I would
recommend that he has reached that point of
maximum medical improvement.  I do not believe
surgical options would afford any benefit to his
continuing complaints due to the multifocality of
findings on his MRI scan, and his clinical
syndrome does not respond to the anatomical
findings noted on the MRI scan.
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From the standpoint of his Workers’ Compensation
Case, he would qualify for a 7% permanent partial
disability to the body as a whole.  Added to this
would be 1% per level for the L1-2, 2-3, 3-4 and
5-1 changes, for a total of 11% permanent
partial disability....

I would strongly urge that he pursue Vo-Tech
retraining in hopes of finding employment that
would be suitable to his lumbar complaints if at
all possible.  We discussed continued treatment
options.  Again, I do not believe surgery would be
wise in this gentleman as well as any further
consideration to the epidural steroids.
He may very well require various non-steroidal
medications in the future as well as physical
therapeutic endeavors on a prolonged basis as
well.    

Dr. Standefer reported on September 4, 2003, “In the

interim since previous clinic visit he has had a lumbar

epidural steroid injection which provided him with

substantial improvement.  Overall he feels much improved.” 

Dr. Swicegood performed an L1-2 interlaminar epidural

steroid injection on March 10, 2004.  Dr. Swicegood

performed an L4 interlaminar steroid injection on September

7, 2004.  Dr. Standefer saw the claimant on September 14,

2004 and July 26, 2005.    

Dr. Standefer reported on March 27, 2006, “I do not see

any obvious paraspinal muscle spasm, scoliosis or reversal

of the normal lumbar lordosis at this time.  His gait is

normal.  I have advised the patient at present that I would
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advise continued conservative care.  He is currently taking

Lyrica and has found that this has been very beneficial for

him.  He is getting this from Dr. Brackman.”    

According to the index of the claimant’s exhibits, Dr.

Standefer corresponded with CIGNA Group Insurance on or

about February 26, 2007:

It is in my medical opinion that because of Jerry
Cossey’ extensive problems, which have kept him
from gainful employment for the past 14 years,
that Mr. Cossey will never be able to return to
any sort of work, no matter what the duties
involved.
I have reviewed your findings that Mr. Cossey
could work as a dispatcher or as a coin machine
collector.  Additionally, I have reviewed what you
have stated would be the duties involved in those
jobs and I completely disagree with your 
findings.
Mr. Cossey has extremely limited physical
abilities and extremely limited abilities to even
sit for short periods of time.  His medical
records are an accurate reflection of a gentleman
who is unable to return to any work.  He cannot
perform the light to sedentary work suggested by
your transferable skills analysis.
Therefore I believe that the duties required of a
dispatcher or a coin machine collector will not be
able to be performed by Mr. Cossey. 

Dr. Terry Brackman saw the claimant on July 10, 2008:

“He was in an auto accident Monday at which time a dump

truck hit another vehicle and that vehicle struck the back

end of his vehicle.  He suffered whiplash injuries in this

accident.  Since then he has been having increased pain in
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his low back region....We are going to continue with his

current medication therapy as I have him pretty well covered

with exception I am going to put him on a Medrol dose pack

and see if we can’t relieve some of the inflammatory effect

secondary to the initial injury and see if that will help

relieve some of the diffused tenderness that he is

experiencing.”    

Dr. Standefer’s impression on February 4, 2009 was

“Chronic low-back pain, which is secondary to long-standing

degenerative disc disease.  No surgical lesions are

identified.  We will plan to release the patient from clinic

as of today.  He will return as needed.”  

Dr. J. Michael Calhoun reported on October 14, 2009:

I have recently performed an independent medical
evaluation on Mr. Cossey.  No doctor/patient
relationship was sought.  As I am sure you are
well aware, he is a 50-year-old man who has had
chronic low back pain as well as bilateral thigh
pain and pain in his knees since a work injury in
1993.  At that time, he had injured his back when
lifting a case of drinks.  He has been followed
off and on by Dr. Michael Standefer.  Dr.
Standefer last saw the patient in February of
2009.  At that time, an MRI had been obtained.  It
showed multiple degenerative discs as well as an
L1-L2 disc protrusion.  He had not suggested
anything surgical.

Mr. Cossey has been followed by Terry Brackman,
DO.  He has been maintained on Percocet,
Neurontin, Zanaflex, and Flexeril.
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The patient had undergone epidural steroid
injections and an actual discogram in the past but
was primarily on maintenance therapy at this time. 
He reports no significant change in his symptoms. 
The only real change recently in his care is
that Dr. Brackman has passed away, and he has not
seen a new pain management physician.  Recently he
has been followed by Dr. Craft, his family
practitioner in Greenwood....

His current medications include Neurontin,
Flexeril, etodolac, tramadol, and trazodone....

Review of the most recent MRI dated November 5,
2008, shows multiple degenerative changes from L1-
2 to L5-S1.  There is some spinal stenosis and
disc protrusions.  There is no significant neural
impingement at any level.  

There were no specific questions regarding the
independent medical evaluation.  I agree with Dr.
Standefer.  Certainly nothing surgical should be
considered.  I would suggest that he be
reevaluated by Dr. Standefer and referred to a new
pain management physician that Dr. Standefer
normally deals with.  Most assuredly the
patient will require chronic narcotics and other   

          medications for his pain.
    

Dr. Barry D. Baskin evaluated the claimant on April 5,

2011:

This is a 52 year old gentleman from Booneville
with a history of work related lifting and
twisting injury back in 1993.  He has been
followed by Dr. Standefer in Springdale since that
time.  He has had no surgery.  He has had
injections with pain management doctors including
Dr. Swicegood in Fort Smith. He has been followed
by his PCP.  He was released after years of
conservative care and was on pain management with
Dr. Terry Brackman until Dr. Brackman passed away. 
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His PCP is not willing to prescribe narcotics. 
The patient has been managed by Sedgwick and his
case manager referred him to me for evaluation and
treatment....

Medications: Tramadol, Neurontin, Zanaflex, Lodine
and Flexeril....

I discussed with Mr. Crossey (sic) the nature of
his referral and he states that he feels like
Tramadol is not effective and he has been on
narcotic analgesics in the past.  His injury dates
all the way back 1993.  He basically has chronic
low back pain with some degenerative disc disease
on his lumbar MRI scan and a disc protrusion at
L1-2.  He is not felt to be in need of any
surgery....He has had conservative care.  He has
had therapy.  He has had injections and he is down
to seeking chronic pain management.  I explained
to Mr. Crossey that this is not the type of
patient that I accept.  I am not really sure how
he got in to see me unless my office girls did not
realize that he was a chronic pain patient.  I
have advised him that I believe conservative care
is in his best interest.  I have further advised
him that if he could not take narcotics that would
be suitable for him but if he feels like he needs
chronic narcotics I would not be his physician for
providing his narcotics.  I did offer to treat him
conservatively without narcotics if he chose
that but he declined.  

Dr. Baskin released the claimant from his care.

Dr. R. David Cannon examined the claimant on November

27, 2012:

Mr. Cossey states he was injured in August 1993
while working as a route salesman for Pepsi Cola. 
He states he turned to lift a case of Pepsi to put
into a soft drink machine and felt his back “pop”
and since that time, has had significant pain....
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His current medications include Oxycodone 10/325
three to four per day, typically three per day,
Gabapentin 600 mg b.i.d. and 2 q.h.s., Zanaflex 6
mg t.i.d., Etodolac 400 mg b.i.d. and Phenergan 25
mg p.r.n. has no energy....

ASSESSMENT: 1.  Cervical spine pain.  2.  Thoracic
spine pain.  3.  Low back pain.  4.  Bilateral
sacroiliac joint dysfunction.  5.  Bilateral L5-S1
radiculopathy. 6.  History consistent with
intervertebral disc disorder as well as
spondylosis of the cervical and thoracic spine. 
7.  Chronic pain syndrome.  8.  OA/DJD.  
9.  Myofascial pain with spasms.  10.  Chronic
pain syndrome.  

PLAN/RECOMMENDATIONS: I told Mr. Cossey, if
worker’s comp will approve, I will take over
management of his medications.  I will see him on
a 3-month basis and I would have him sign an
opioid/controlled substance agreement....

As soon as we get approval for me to take over
managing his care and his medications, will
proceed forward with that.  I have encouraged him
to quit smoking and also encouraged him to get a
primary care doctor for general medical needs.

Dr. Claude L. Martimbeau provided an Independent

Medical Evaluation on October 17, 2013 and reported in part:

Impression and Final Diagnosis:  Mr. Jerry Cossey
is actually suffering from chronic low back pain
secondary to a multilevel degenerative
osteoarthritis of the lumbosacral spine from L1-2
to L5-S1.

Comments regarding the following questions:

1.  Please comment on the appropriateness of the
injured worker’s medical care.  Have all
treatments, diagnostics, medications, etc. been
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reasonable and medically necessary as it relates
to the original compensable injury of 08-09-
93?

Mr. Jerry Cossey suffered acute low back pain from
a muscle strain injury on 08-09-93.  Subsequently,
Mr. Cossey improved to a point where there was a
question regarding his return to work.  However,
he developed chronic low back pain secondary to
multilevel disc degeneration at L1-2 through L5-
S1.  The degenerative osteoarthritis with
multilevel disc degeneration per se is not related
to the original injury sustained on 08-09-93. 
Consequently, all the treatment and diagnostic
medications received by Mr. Cossey for the past 20
years has been related to a chronic degenerative
condition that is not per se related to the
original accident which was a muscle strain of the
lumbosacral spine.

2.  Are ongoing prescription medications
(Oxycodone, Gabapentin, Zanaflex, Etodolac)
reasonable and medically necessary as it relates
to the original compensable injury?  Please give
indications for each medication being prescribed,
whether or not causally related to the injury and
weaning protocol if applicable (please be specific
on recommended weaning regimen).

At this point, the medications Oxycodone,
Gabapentin, Zanaflex and Etodolac are
medications prescribed to control back pain and
muscle spasm related to a chronic back pain
secondary to degenerative change of the
lumbosacral spine.  Those medications are not
necessary as related to the original compensable
injury.  At this point, there is no medication
necessary for the condition that occurred
originally on 08-09-93.  

3.  What further treatment or diagnostic testing
would be considered reasonable & medically
necessary as it relates to the 08-09-93
compensable injury?  Please include office visits
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(frequency), prescription medications, injections,
physical therapy, referrals, diagnostics, DME,
etc. in your response including anticipated
frequency and duration of any recommended
treatment types.  

At this point, there is no further treatment or
diagnostic testing medically  necessary and
considered reasonable as it is related to the 

          08-09-93 compensable injury.    

Dr. Cannon corresponded with a claims representative on

November 1, 2013:

This is in reply to your most recent fax regarding
Mr. Cossey.  I reviewed the evaluation of Dr.
Claude Martimbeau from Fort Smith who did an
independent Medical Evaluation on Mr. Cossey.  
In the most recent fax, you ask for a “weaning
process” for the patient’s care plan.  There is
really nothing that would need to be weaned.  He
could start taking less of his Oxycodone, going
from three to four a day to two to three per day
and then down to one.
Obviously if Worker’s Compensation is not going to
cover these medications, these could easily be
prescribed by his primary care physician and
covered under his insurance plan....
As far as making a “weaning process,” there is
really nothing that would necessarily have to be
weaned other than having him decrease his
Oxycodone.  If he would like to continue with
these medications, he could find a primary care
physician in his home area to manage these
medications without any type of weaning
process....    

A pre-hearing order was filed on January 2, 2014.  The

claimant’s contentions were, “1.  His condition worsened

after the 10% impairment rating was assessed by Dr.
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Standefer and as a result of that worsening Dr. Knox

assessed a permanent impairment rating of 11% to the body as

a whole.  The claimant contends that in addition to being

entitled to payment of benefits regarding the 11% impairment

rating he is entitled to wage-loss disability greatly in

excess of that impairment rating.  2.  The claimant contends

he is entitled to additional medical treatment including

pain management.  3.  The claimant contends his attorney is

entitled to an appropriate attorney’s fee.” 

The respondents contended, “1.  All appropriate

benefits have been paid with regard to this matter. 

Claimant is not entitled to permanency beyond his impairment

rating.  Respondents further contend that additional

treatment is not reasonable and necessary associated with

the compensable injury.  Claimant’s need for treatment, if

any, is due to a preexisting condition.”  

The parties agreed to litigate the following issues:

1.  Whether the claimant is entitled to wage-loss  
    benefits.  
2.  Whether the claimant is entitled to additional 
    medical treatment.
3.  Attorney fees.  

Dr. Martimbeau stated on January 14, 2014, “my

impression is that Mr. Cossey was released to return to work
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and should have been able to perform the work starting on

05-08-95 with the following restriction of no heavy

lifting.”    

A hearing was held on February 18, 2014.  The claimant

testified that he was suffering from symptoms of pain and

stiffness in his lower back.  The claimant testified that he

was taking Percocet, Neurontin, Flexeril, and Lodine.  The

claimant testified that, without pain medication, he was

able to sit in an upright position.  The claimant testified

that he suffered from muscle spasm and numbness in his legs

if he did not take medication.          

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on May 16,

2014.  The administrative law judge determined that the

claimant had sustained an 11% permanent anatomical

impairment as assessed by Dr. Knox.  The respondents do not

appeal that determination.  The administrative law judge

found that the claimant sustained wage-loss disability in

the amount of 12%.  The administrative law judge found that

the claimant proved he was entitled to additional medical

treatment.    

The claimant appeals to the Full Commission and the

respondents cross-appeal.
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II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Medical Treatment

The injured party bears the burden of proof in

establishing entitlement to benefits and must sustain that

burden by a preponderance of the evidence.  Dalton v. Allen

Eng’g Co.., 66 Ark. App. 201, 989 S.W.3d 543 (1999). 

Preponderance of the evidence means the evidence having

greater weight or convincing force.  Metropolitan Nat’l Bank

v. La Sher Oil Co., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003). 

The employer shall promptly provide for an injured employee

such medical treatment as may be reasonably necessary in

connection with the injury received by the employee.  Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 1996).  What constitutes

reasonably necessary medical treatment in accordance with

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 1996) is a question of

fact for the Commission.  General Elec. Railcar Repair

Servs. v. Hardin, 62 Ark. App. 120, 969 S.W.2d 667 (1998),

citing Wright Contracting Co. v. Randall, 12 Ark. App. 358,

676 S.W.2d 750 (1984).  

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “2.  The claimant has also proven by a preponderance

of the evidence that the additional medical treatment,
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including pain management is reasonable and necessary for

the treatment of his admittedly compensable injury from

August of 1993.”  The Full Commission does not affirm this

finding.  The parties stipulated that the claimant sustained

a compensable injury on August 9, 1993.  The claimant

testified that he felt a “pop” in his lower back while

lifting a case of soft drinks.  Dr. Standefer began treating

the claimant in September 1993 and noted that the claimant

had a lengthy prior history of low back pain.  Dr. Standefer

reported that radiographic studies showed degenerative disc

disease and disc protrusions in the claimant’s lumbar spine. 

Dr. Standefer opined that surgery would not be required to

treat the claimant’s low back, and no treating physician has

since opined that surgery would be reasonably necessary in

connection with the compensable injury.

Dr. Standefer recommended in January 1994 that the

claimant treat his pain with non-narcotic medications.  Dr.

Standefer noted in January 1995, “I have advised him to take

as little medication as possible and wean himself from the

Daypro and Fiorinal.”  Dr. Standefer noted in May 1995 that

the claimant’s back pain had improved.  Dr. Standefer opined

in October 1995, “The mainstay of therapy for him will
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continue to be non-narcotic anti-inflammatory medication and

caution with maneuvers such as lifting and bending.”  Dr.

Standefer assigned the claimant a 10% permanent anatomical

impairment rating on January 11, 1996.  Permanent impairment

is any permanent functional or anatomical loss remaining

after the healing period has been reached.  Ouachita Marine

v. Morrison, 246 Ark. 882, 440 S.W.2d 216 (1969).  The Full

Commission finds in the present matter that the claimant

reached the end of the healing period for the August 9, 1993

compensable injury no later than January 11, 1996, the date

Dr. Standefer formally assigned a permanent anatomical

impairment rating.

Nevertheless, the record indicates that the respondents

continued to accept additional medical treatment provided

for the claimant’s low back after January 11, 1996.  The

claimant continued follow-up visits with Dr. Standefer, who

reported in October 1999, “I have advised him of this:

Exercise program, walking program, utilization of anti-

inflammatory medication and avoidance of activities that

clearly worsen the pain will remain the mainstay of therapy

for him.”  Dr. Standefer reported in April 2002, “He has had

problems with chronic back pain for many years and this is
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certainly based on his underlying degenerative change

[emphasis supplied].”  Dr. Standefer’s opinion therefore

indicates that the claimant’s continued pain complaints were

related to degenerative change, not the 1993 compensable

injury.  

Dr. Knox opined in June 2003 that the claimant had

reached maximum medical improvement.  Dr. Knox stated, “He

may very well require various non-steroidal medications in

the future as well as physical therapeutic endeavors on a

prolonged basis as well.”  Dr. Knox did not opine that the

claimant would require chronic use of prescription narcotic

medication.  Dr. Standefer’s impression in February 2009 was

“Chronic low-back pain, which is secondary to long-standing

degenerative disc disease.  No surgical lesions are

identified.”  Dr. Standefer did not state that the

claimant’s chronic pain was causally related to the 1993

compensable injury.  Dr. Baskin evaluated the claimant in

April 2011 and advised the claimant that he would not

prescribe narcotic medication.  The claimant chose not to

treat with Dr. Baskin, who released the claimant from his

care.  
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As the Commission has discussed, Dr. Martimbeau

provided an Independent Medical Evaluation on October 17,

2013.  Dr. Martimbeau advised that the claimant initially

suffered acute low back pain as the result of a muscle

strain injury occurring on August 9, 1993.  Dr. Martimbeau

concluded, “Consequently, all the treatment and diagnostic

medications received by Mr. Cossey for the past 20 years has

been related to a chronic degenerative condition that is not

per se related to the original accident which was a muscle

strain of the lumbosacral spine.”  It is within the

Commission’s province to weigh all of the medical evidence

and to determine what is most credible.  Minnesota Mining &

Mfg. v. Baker, 337 Ark. 94, 989 S.W.2d 151 (1999).  In the

present matter, the Full Commission finds that the medical

evidence of record corroborates Dr. Martimbeau’s opinion. 

We find that Dr. Martimbeau’s opinion is entitled to

significant evidentiary weight.  The evidence demonstrates

that the claimant sustained a muscle strain injury on August

9, 1993, for which the claimant reached maximum medical

improvement no later than January 11, 1996, the date Dr.

Standefer reported that the claimant had sustained a

permanent anatomical impairment.  
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The Full Commission recognizes that an employee may be

entitled to ongoing medical treatment after the healing

period has ended, if the medical treatment is geared toward

management of the claimant’s injury.  Hydrophonics, Inc. v.

Pippin, 8 Ark. App. 200, 649 S.W.2d 845 (1983).  In the

present matter, the claimant has not proven by a

preponderance of the evidence that additional medical

treatment is geared toward management of his August 9, 1993

compensable injury.  We find that Dr. Standefer’s

conclusions with regard to causation are entitled to

significant probative weight.  Dr. Standefer, the claimant’s

long-time treating physician, has repeatedly opined that the

claimant’s need for treatment is related to a degenerative

condition rather than the 1993 compensable injury.  Dr.

Standefer has also recommended non-narcotic medication, as

has Dr. Baskin and Dr. Martimbeau.  The claimant did not

prove that chronic reliance on prescription narcotic

medication was reasonably necessary in connection with the

1993 compensable injury.  We attach significant evidentiary

weight to Dr. Martimbeau’s conclusion that continued

medications “are not necessary as related to the original

compensable injury.”  
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B.  Wage Loss

The wage-loss factor is the extent to which a

compensable injury has affected the claimant’s ability to

earn a livelihood.  Grimes v. North Am. Foundry, 42 Ark.

App. 137, 856 S.W.2d 309 (1993).  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

522(b)(Repl. 1996) provides, in pertinent part:

(1) In considering claims for permanent partial
disability benefits in excess of the employee’s
percentage of permanent physical impairment, the
commission may take into account, in addition to
the percentage of permanent physical impairment,
such factors as the employee’s age, education,
work experience, and other matters reasonably
expected to affect his future earning capacity. 

 
An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “the claimant is entitled to wage loss in the amount

of 12%.”  The Full Commission finds that the claimant proved

he sustained wage-loss disability in the amount of 25%.

The claimant is middle-aged, age 55.  The claimant has

a high school education and his work experience consists

primarily of unskilled manual labor.  The claimant has

worked in construction, logging, and poultry processing. 

The claimant became employed with the respondents in 1977. 

The claimant worked for the respondents as a route salesman

and delivery driver, and his work required manual labor. 

The claimant sustained a compensable injury to his low back
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on August 9, 1993, for which the claimant has received a

compensable permanent anatomical impairment in the amount of

11%.  Dr. Standefer first noted in September 1993 that the

claimant should avoid heavy lifting and repetitive bending,

activities which were required in the claimant’s employment

with the respondents.  A Functional Capacity Evaluation in

December 1993 indicated that the claimant could return to

restricted work rather than full duties.  Dr. Standefer

reported in January 1994 that the claimant was physically

unable to return to his previous duties for the respondents. 

Dr. Standefer advised the claimant to avoid heavy lifting

and repeated bending.

The claimant testified that he was physically unable to

resume his duties for the respondents as a route salesman

and delivery driver.  The claimant also testified that the

respondents would not allow him to return to an alternate

employment position such as merchandising.  Dr. Standefer

has consistently stated over the years that the claimant’s

physical activities are restricted as a result of the

compensable injury.  Additionally, a Functional Capacity

Evaluation carried out in December 2000 showed that the

claimant was only able to return to light work duties.  Dr.
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Martimbeau noted in January 2014 that the claimant should be

permanently restricted from heavy lifting.  

The evidence therefore demonstrates that the claimant

has sustained a degree of permanent physical restrictions as

a result of his August 1993 compensable injury. 

Nevertheless, a claimant’s lack of interest in returning to

any type of gainful employment and a negative attitude are

an impediment to the Commission’s full assessment of a

claimant’s loss and is a factor we can consider in

determining that his wage-loss is not as great as he states

it to be.  City of Fayetteville v. Guess, 10 Ark. App. 313,

663 S.W.2d 946 (1984).  The evidence in the present matter

does not demonstrate that the compensable injury has

precluded the claimant from performing any gainful

employment.  The record reflects a surveillance

investigation from July 24, 1995 through August 2, 1995

which shows that the claimant was physically able to perform

strenuous yard work.  The claimant was also able to drive

and carry heavy objects.  The Commission recognizes that the

surveillance report is now 19 years old, but there is no

probative evidence demonstrating that the claimant’s

physical condition has remarkably worsened since that time. 
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The Full Commission does not find credible the claimant’s

assertion that he is now physically unable to sit or stand

as a result of the 1993 compensable injury, or that the

claimant is physically precluded from attending college as a

result of the injury.  Finally, we recognize Dr. Standefer’s

assertion in his February 2007 correspondence, i.e., that

the claimant “will never be able to return to any sort of

work, no matter what the duties involved.”  In light of the

preponderance of evidence in the instant case, including Dr.

Standefer’s earlier conclusions regarding return to

restricted work, we find that Dr. Standefer’s February 2007

letter is entitled to minimal evidentiary weight.

Based on the claimant’s age, limited education, history

of unskilled manual labor, 11% permanent anatomical

impairment, permanent work restrictions, and demonstrated

lack of interest in returning to any appropriate suitable

employment, the Full Commission finds that the claimant

sustained wage-loss disability in the amount of 25%.  

    Based on our de novo review of the entire record,

therefore, the Full Commission finds that the claimant did

not prove he was entitled to additional medical treatment. 

The Full Commission finds that the claimant sustained
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permanent anatomical impairment in the amount of 11% and

additional wage-loss disability in the amount of 25%.  The

claimant proved that the compensable injury was the major

cause of his anatomical impairment and wage-loss disability. 

The claimant’s attorney is entitled to fees for legal

services in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(Repl.

1996).  For prevailing in part on appeal, the claimant’s

attorney is entitled to an additional fee of two hundred

fifty dollars ($250), pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

715(b)(Repl. 1996).

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                      
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

Commissioner McKinney Concurs in part and Dissents in part. 

CONCURRING/DISSENTING OPINION

          While I concur with the majority finding that the

claimant has failed to prove that he is entitled to

additional medical treatment for his 20 year old muscle

strain, for the same reasons, I must dissent from the

finding that the claimant sustained 25% wage loss as a

result of that injury.  The medical records clearly show

that the claimant’s compensable back injury resolved no
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later than January of 1996.  The claimant has continued to

suffer from and receive medical treatment for pre-existing

degenerative disc disease since that time.  While the 

record demonstrates that the claimant’s degenerative disc

disease has worsened over time, it also reveals that any

medical treatment he may currently need for his back is due

to his pre-existing degenerative disc disease, as opposed to

a 20 year old back strain.  Thus, I concur with the majority

opinion as to additional medical treatment. 

          Moreover, when the claimant sustained a work-

related back strain in August of 1993, he was thirty-four

years old with a “rather lengthy” history of intermittent

back pain.  At that time, Dr. Standefer agreed that the

claimant would probably not be able to return to his former

job due to the limitations presented by his chronic back

condition.  The record reveals, however, that the claimant

has never been told that he is permanently unable to work

due to his compensable back strain.  Rather, the

preponderance of the evidence shows that, while multi-level

degenerative disc disease may affect the claimant’s ability

to earn a livelihood, the claimant’s back strain of twenty

years ago certainly has no affect on his ability to earn a

livelihood now.



COSSSEY - E313242    36

          The claimant has undergone two functional capacity

evaluations since his 1993 injury: the first showing that

the claimant gave an unreliable effort, and the second

showing that he could perform activities within the light

category of work classifications.  Notwithstanding Dr.

Standefer’s opinion expressed in a letter of general concern

dated February 26, 2007, that the claimant would “never be

able to return to any sort of work,” I note that Dr.

Standefer based this opinion on the claimant’s “extensive

problems.”  Therefore, from a medical standpoint, the

claimant has failed to show that he is physically unable to

return to gainful employment due to his August 9, 1993, back

strain.  Moreover, the claimant currently receives $2,500

each month in combined, permanent benefits, thus showing a

lack of financial interest in pursuing employment.  This,

combined with the fact that the claimant has not pursued

work since his 1993 injury, shows a lack of motivation to

return to work, even though the claimant has some college

course-work and transferrable sales skills.  The claimant

admitted that he drives, cooks, mows, and does other

household chores.  Moreover, the claimant admitted that the

medications he takes have no adverse affect on him that

would hinder him from working.
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          Because I find that the claimant’s current

symptoms are not related to his 1993 injury, I find that the

respondent is not liable for wage-loss above the claimant’s

anatomical impairment rating.  Therefore, I dissent from

this portion of the majority opinion.  

                                                             
                  KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood concurs and dissents.

CONCURRING AND DISSENTING OPINION

         After my de novo review of the entire record, I

concur in part with but must respectfully dissent in part

from the majority opinion. I agree with the majority’s

increase of the award of wage loss disability benefits to

25%, although I disagree to the extent that it is not

higher. I disagree with the decision to deny additional

medical treatment.

         I would award additional medical treatment. The

claimant sustained a significant back injury in 1993, which

caused back pain and radiating pain into his legs. In

December 2000, a functional capacity evaluation established

that the claimant was limited to part-time light duty work.

In 2003, Dr. Knox, a neurosurgeon, evaluated the claimant,
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noting a herniated disc at L4-5 with other changed at other

levels and that the claimant would require pharmaceutical

and physical therapy for a prolonged period. Dr. Standefer,

the claimant’s treating neurosurgeon, stated in 2007 that

the claimant would never be able to return to work at all.

In 2009, Dr. Calhoun, a neurosurgeon, agreed with Dr.

Standefer’s assessments and recommended that he return to

him and also that he see a new pain management physician.

Dr. Calhoun stated that the claimant would require chronic

narcotic and other medication to control his pain. The

claimant was treated regularly for his symptoms since the

1993 injury. The claimant saw Dr. Cannon for treatment and

pain management as well. The claimant testified that he

continued to have low back symptoms, and that without his

pain medication, he was unable to function due to pain,

spasms and numbness. It is important to note that the

claimant did not have the back symptoms and limitations

before the compensable injury in 1993 that he did and

continues to have since that time. 

         The only evidence that the claimant is not in need

of continued treatment is Dr. Martinbeau’s opinion, which

was based upon a single evaluation. Dr. Martinbeau stated

that he considered Dr. Standefer’s note in 1998 that the
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claimant could increase his activity to be a release to

return to full duty. This is a complete misrepresentation of

Dr. Standefer’s records. Dr. Standefer has stated

unequivocally that the claimant could not return to work at

all. Dr. Martinbeau’s opinion was based upon an erroneous

reading of the medical records and upon only a single

evaluation. It does not carry the weight of the opinions of

the other medical professionals who treated and evaluated

the claimant. Their records show that the claimant sustained

an injury which would require lifelong treatment, and the

claimant has testified that he has continued to have

symptoms requiring care. The majority denial is not

supported by the evidence. 

         The majority states that Dr. Standefer’s opinion

shows that the claimant’s current need for treatment is his

degenerative condition and not his 1993 compensable injury.

This ignores the fact that the claimant’s degenerative

condition only caused sporadic symptoms which resolved

promptly, within a week of onset, prior to the accident.

After the accident, the claimant was unable to return to

work. Therefore, the accident caused the change in his

degenerative condition, from manageable and free from

interference with work to requiring constant and ongoing
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treatment and preventing his return to work. The majority

opinion is in error. I would award additional medical

treatment.

         I agree with the majority that the claimant is

entitled to wage loss benefits of 25% in addition to his

permanent anatomical impairment rating, but I disagree in

that I would award 75% wage loss disability benefits in

addition to his rating. The claimant was assessed an 11%

rating by Dr. Knox based upon his herniated disc at L4-5 and

other important changes at L1-2, L2-3, L3-4, L4-5, and L5-

S1. The claimant had continued pain, spasms and numbness

from the time of the injury to the date of the hearing. As

noted above, the 2000 functional capacity evaluation showed

that the claimant could not return to even light duty full-

time, and Dr. Standefer stated that the claimant could not

return to any work at all. The claimant attempted to return

to work for the respondent employer as a merchandiser, but

was not hired. He attempted to vocational rehabilitation,

but he could not tolerate the increase in symptoms due to

carrying books or sitting through classes. He thus

manifested a willingness and intent to return to work. He

had a high school education, with history working in a

sawmill, construction, chicken processing, and deliveries,
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all physically demanding jobs, which he could no longer

perform. He was fifty-five years old at the time of the

hearing. He took Percocet, Neurontin, Flexeril, and Lodine,

but still had spasms in his back and numbness in his leg, at

the time of the hearing. Sitting, standing and walking

intensify his symptoms.

         These factors reduced the claimant’s available pool

of jobs. I cannot agree that this resulted in a wage loss

disability of only 25%. The claimant cannot work full time,

only part-time, which alone requires a finding of a 50%

loss. Additionally, he can only do light-duty work, which he

has never done before now. With a high school education, a

failed vocational rehabilitation program, limitations in

sitting, standing and walking, and at 55 years of age, he

has sustained an additional 25% limitation to his ability to

earn a wage. I would award wage loss disability in the

amount of 75%, which takes into account the above factors.

         I would award additional medical treatment

including pain management, 75% wage loss disability in

addition to the 11% permanent anatomical impairment rating

issued by Dr. Knox, and an attorney’s fee, based upon the

wage loss award of 75%.



COSSSEY - E313242    42

         For the foregoing reasons, I concur in part with

but must respectfully dissent in part from the majority

opinion. 

____________________________
PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


